












REGULAR TOWN COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES JULY 1, 2019 

town regulations that all contractors must abide by. Building Official and Public Works Director Cameron 
noted that the Town also has the swale agreement which requires the homeowners and contractors 
signature that they will install a swale for all new single family homes and for new driveways. 
Commissioner de Haseth stated that if a permit is in rotation then the homeowner should receive a 
courtesy phone call educating them on swales to see if they would want to install one. 

Betty Bingham, 1 E. Ocean Ave, stated that swale issues have been going on for years. She stated that it is 
the responsibility of the person who filled in the swale to re-install the swale and maintain it. She asked if 
there is a Town code that enforces swale contruction. 

Commissioner de Haseth asked if vegetation is replaced on 54 & 55 Spanish River Drive, would that be 
considered the Town spending funds on private property, and Town Attorney Shutt stated that it is just a 
drainage easement without any restriction on what can be placed on that location. Vice Mayor MaGruder 
stated that solving a large drainage issue will help alleviate issues on neighboring properties which will 
diminish the cost over time. 

Vice Mayor MaGruder moved to authorize Acting Town Manager Stevens to expend funds out of 
the Other Physical Environment/ Other Contractual Services line for drainage system 
improvements and possible replacement of vegetation in the area of 54-55 Spanish River Drive in 
an amount not to exceed $100,000; seconded by Commissioner Hurlburt. Motion carried 5-0. 

6. Approve Verbiage for Beach Signs (By: Acting Town Manager Stevens) (1:23:30) 
Acting Town Manager Stevens advised that the Town used to have educational signs throughout the 
Town's beach to educate the public regarding beach regulations. The signs have since then been damaged 
or removed and not replaced. The signs will be placed on the beach South of Ocean Inlet Park, North of 
Hammock Park, South of Oceanfront Park, and North of Briny Breezes. 

(Town Clerk's note: Educational Beach signs options were listed in the Meeting package.) 

Mayor Coz suggested using Option 4 with a graphic that illustrates a line distinguishing public and 
private property. He fmther noted using less verbiage and adding the words "Please Respect Private 
Property Rights." Commissioner Hurlburt concurred with less wording. 

Mayor Coz suggested deferring the item to a future meeting and for each Commissioner to discuss design 
options with Acting Town Manager Stevens. 

Public Comment: Zoanne Hennigan, 91 Island Drive South, concurred with the idea of using graphics, 
less verbiage and making it easy to understand. 

Betty Bingham, 1 E. Ocean Avenue, suggested adding wording that it is illegal to walk on the dunes and 
vegetation because that is where the greatest crime is committed. Mayor Coz requested for residents to 
also brainstorm beach sign ideas. 

Janet Schjins, 111 Dolphin Bend, suggested doing all the beach related signs as a package rather than 
doing it separately which would include all beach signs on the main road, on the path to the beach, and on 
the beach. Commissioner Hurlburt concurred with Mrs. Schjins about doing a sign package. 

Terry Brown, Harbour Drive South, suggested not placing signs on the beach, but rather doing it on the 
50 foot right of way owned by Ocean Ridge in Ocean Front Park in order for it to be seen by people going 
on the beach. He informed that the Department of Environmental Protection approval will be needed in 
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order to place signs on the beach. Mayor Coz stated that it might not need DEP approval because it will 
be a sign limited in size and not far into the ground. 

Ted Ritota, 4 Hudson Avenue, suggested the wording "No lifeguard, Swim at Your Own Risk." 

Sara Steies, 16 Fayette Drive, asked for a larger "Dead End" sign and for a "No Beach Access" sign for 
Fayette. Acting Town Manager Stevens stated that a "No Beach Access" sign has already been ordered. 
Ms. Steies stated that people use her prope1ty to turn around which has caused damage to her property. 
Mayor Coz asked for an update on whether Republic Services have changed their method of picking up 
garbage for Ocean Manor, and Ms. Steies stated that Republic is servicing Ocean Manor still using the 
multi-family garbage pickup truck. Acting Town Manager Stevens stated that she would follow-up with 
Republic Services, because that is not what was agreed upon . 

Commissioner Hurlburt moved to postpone the signage discussion; seconded by Vice Mayor 
MaGruder. Motion carried 5-0. 

REPORTS 
7. Town Manager (01 :39:42) 
Acting Town Manager Stevens advised that her repo11 is included in the meeting package, and rep01ted on 
the following: 

a. The Public Works Department in conjunction with Line-Tee have been constantly working on fire 
hydrants. The fire hydrants are in the process of being replaced, and then staff will focus on flow 
testing the remaining hydrants, and continue with routine maintenance. 

b. The Town of Ocean Ridge was the lowest bidder for the Briny Breezes Police Service contract, 
however, the Briny Breezes Town Council decided to receive oral presentations from each bidder 
before awarding the contract which will be held on August 1st . 

c. A response letter was received from a resident on Spanish River Drive stating that they will not be 
granting an easement to the Town to help fix the drainage issues on Bimini Cove. The Town will 
continue to explore other options, though they are limited without the necessary easements. 

d. Florida Department of Transp01tation (FDOT) did not approve the crosswalk installation on Al A 
near Crown Colony/ Fayette Drive. FDOT stated that the traffic study numbers do not wairnnt the 
need for a crosswalk at this time. The $20,000 was removed from the budget request. 

e. Road work began for the water main break on AJA near Ocean Avenue. The initial work has been 
completed, and the contractor will return after 30 days to provide the mill and overlay in the entire 
area. 

f. The first Septic to Sewer Citizens' Advisory Committee meeting was scheduled for July 15, and 
representatives from Boynton Beach will be set to attend along with our financial consultant, 
Raftelis. Commissioner de Haseth asked as to the methods of advertisements to promote the 
meeting. Acting Town Manager Stevens responded that staff is advertising by mentioning the dates 
at the Town Commission meetings, placing the information on the Ocean Ridge website, in the 
newsletter, and Town Hall bulletin boards. Commissioner de Haseth voiced the importance of the 
sewer conversion meeting in order for residents to be more informed of the process. Mayor Coz 
commented that too many public comments may impede the process. Vice Mayor MaGruder 
recomrilencled that public comment be held towards the encl of the meeting. 

g. The members of the Ocean Ridge Garden Club Executive Committee have set their event dates for 
2019-2020: Veteran's Day Celebration at Town Hall on November 11th, a plant sale and pet 
pictures with Santa on December 4th, our annual light the lights holiday celebration on December 
6th, the Art & Wine Gala on February 29th, and a Community Event (to be announced) on March 
21st. 
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8. Town Attorney (1:45:58) 
Town Attorney Shutt stated that he had nothing to report. 

9. Police Chief (1 :46:01) 
Police Chief Hutchins advised that the Police Department monthly report is included in the meeting package 
and includes monthly police depatiment statistics. He informed the Commission that he will be present at 
the Briny Breezes Council meeting to answer questions about the Police Service contract on August 1. He 
recommended for residents to attend on August 1'1 at 3 P.M. for Boynton Beach and 4 P.M. for Ocean 
Ridge. 

Police Chief Hutchins reminded residents that on July 151, the ban on texting and driving went into effect, 
and in October an enhanced penalty will go into effect for texting in school or work zones. 

He mentioned that the Town of Ocean Ridge Police Depatiment is hosting a school supply drive initiated 
by Officer Boyle. She patinered with the Guardian ad )item program in order to help serve those that are 
under-served. Donations will be accepted until August 24. Mayor Coz asked how it is being advertised. 
Police Chief Hutchins stated that it is on the website and a notification went out through Civic Ready. 
Commissioner de Haseth mentioned that school supplies at discounted rates can be found at Office Depot 
around this season. 

Police Chief Hutchins advised that there will be an ice cream social on July 17 to educate residents on Civic 
Ready and its use. The ice cream social was coordinated by Officer Boyle. 

Police Chief Hutchins advised that Lieuten<J,nt Jones has come out of surgery, and is doing well. The Town 
looks forward to his return, and will be providing him with light work at home. 

10. Building Official (1 :52:40) 
Building & Public Works Director Cameron repo1ied that the Building Official report is included in the 
meeting package and includes monthly building depatiment statistics. Mayor Coz asked if permit intake 
had decreased. Building & Public Works Director Cameron stated that the permit intake for June had 
decreased slightly. 

ADJOURNMENT 
Meeting Adjourned at 7:54 PM. 

Minutes prepared by Deputy Town Clerk Armstrong, and adopted by the Town Commission on July 1, 
2019. 

ATTEST: 

Tracey L. Stevens, MMC, Town Clerk 
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